TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD
MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 11TH, 2007 MEETING

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, October 11th, 2007.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and called for a moment of silence to reflect on our soldiers still in harm’s way.

Roll Call:
Robert Cadwallader – present



Larry Clark - present

Joyce Hadden – present



Virginia Stern - present




David Tetor - present

Also in attendance were Attorney for Town William Bogle, Jr., Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Superintendent Jim Myers.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACT #10 OF 2007: The October 2007 Abstract of Claims was approved for payment on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Virginia Stern, as follows: General Fund, checks number 18227-18264 [JC Fund check #18229] in the amount of $35,472.50; Highway Fund, checks number 18265-18284, in the amount of $51,440.01; Light District, check #18285, in the amount of $516.77; and CD Block Grant, checks number 18286-18287, in the amount of $279,863.30.  Grand total of Abstract #10 of 2007: $367,292.58.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The September 18th, 2007 Town Board Minutes were discussed.  Supervisor Tetor corrected the Minutes to read on page 3, that the purchase of the Town Clerk’s computer will be paid for from the Town Clerk’s budget line, and if the line is over expended, monies can be transferred from the Contingency account.  A typographical error was noted that on page 4, Private Road Resolution, #18 of 2007, the word road should be made plural.  With no other corrections, a motion was made by Larry Clark, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to approve the Minutes as noted, and the motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilwoman Stern spoke on the Zoning Board of Appeals from the night prior: one new project was discussed, a setback variance for an attached garage with a bedroom above for the Hegarty property on Trestle Lane.  This will be the subject of a public hearing on November 14th.  A public hearing was then held for the Giuseffi property on Duell Road for a detached garage requiring a 25’ setback variance.  The variance was then granted.  Mrs. Stern also covered two meeting of the Pine Plains School District from September 19th and October 3rd.  An air quality incident at Seymour Smith had testing done when a hot water heater was repaired, and the air quality was found to be safe.  No Director of Theater Arts has yet been found, despite two requests for Sarah Coombs to continue.  The Capital Improvement project for the sports facility was approved by the State Education Department, and should be completed by Spring of ’08.  The Elementary Facilities committee is looking into the possibility of dividing the elementary grades into two buildings is still being looked into, but the issue of closing Cold Spring is “not on the table.”   The Code of Conduct concerning the use of drugs and alcohol was clarified.  Their next meeting will be 01/17/07 at 7 PM.

Councilman Cadwallader stated that the recent CAC meeting discussed their budget for ’08, and Planning Board Chair Bob Butts was invited regarding environmental assessments on properties by Hudsonia.


Councilman Clark covered the October 3rd Recreation meeting: closing of the park and repair of the P.A. system; personnel conflicts that will be brought to the Supervisor; the possible changing of job descriptions to have more adult supervision, for which they may ask the Town Board for assistance; the Soccer program had 104 children participating; and Community Day problems and Haunted House advertising were discussed, as well as all being readied for the October 5th opening.  Mr. Clark also stated that, as Fire Company liaison, he would be attending the Commissioners’ meeting and budget public hearing on Oct. 16th.
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Councilwoman Hadden reported from the Sept. 26th Planning Board meeting.  Waterlands requested a 90-day extension on filing their map, which was approved.  The Holloway/Hattem subdivision would be required to file a long form EAF and was waiting for Hudsonia’s report, and the Weck subdivision was also asked for a long form EAF-Part 1 but preferred to use their own consultant rather than Hudsonia.


Supervisor Tetor stated that the Wappingers Creek Watershed would be having their quarterly meeting the next day, and the Northern Dutchess Alliance meeting was moved to Red Hook on the 24th; the new Agriculture commissioner Pat Hooker would be attending.  The DCSMA met last week and discussed methods of remote deposits.  The Poughkeepsie Dutchess Transportation Council will meet in two weeks to discuss improving transportation in towns, and he was requested to be a new member of the Dutchess County Community Action Agency.  Councilman Clark and Supervisor Tetor held their first Union negotiation meeting last night, and the 3 – 4 year contract will expire at the end of the year.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: George Osborne asked the Board about several aspects of the Codes Committee meetings.  
Debbie Secchio thanked the Town Board and in particular Councilman Clark, for the neighborhood watch information, and also informed the Board that the Town website was not easily searchable, and mentioned that the website’s opening was not appropriate.

Mel Eiger mentioned that he had encountered problems with his election signs.

Jan Weido asked about the Waterlands project with Councilwoman Hadden, referring to the Planning Board’s draft minutes.

OLD BUSINESS:
1. PLANNING BOARD –ALTERNATE MEMBERS: Planning Board Chairman Bob Butts informed the Board of two models for alternate members in Fishkill and East Fishkill. After discussion, the Board will look into this matter further and Atty. Bogle will draft a proposed local law to enable this change, and will have it referred to the D.C. Planning Department for their review.  A motion was then made by Larry Clark, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to hold a public hearing on this proposed change on Thursday, November 8th at the next regular Town Board meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

2. PLANNING BOARD – HUDSONIA CONSULTANTS: Atty. Bogle and Planning Board Chmn. Butts had discussed this matter at length, but Mr. Bogle still had several reservations regarding Hudsonia’s consulting on projects.  After further discussion, Mr. Bogle will write to the Planning Board with his concerns and this matter will be discussed again at the November Town Board meeting. 
3. HIGHWAY: Highway is fine.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. AND 2. APPROVE TOWN JUSTICE AUDITS AND TOWN’S FINANCIAL REPORT: Supervisor Tetor stated that the Town’s accountant had completed her audits of both of the Town Justices’ and the Town’s financial report.  A motion was made by Larry Clark, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to approve Justice Smith’s and Justice Weber’s audits.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

A motion was then made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern, to approve the Town’s financial report.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

3. SET PUBLIC HEARING FOR 2008 BUDGET: A motion was made by Larry Clark, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to hold a Special Meeting in order to have a public hearing on the 2008 Preliminary Budget on Monday, November 5th, 2007 at 7:30 PM.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.
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4. FIRE DISTRICT BUDGET: Supervisor Tetor explained that Fire Companies now have new laws to adhere to regarding their budgets.  The Stanford Fire District submitted their Budget to the Town Clerk, and will be holding a public hearing on Tuesday, October 16th, 2007 at 7 PM.
5. CODES COMMITTEE: Upon the advice of Attorney Bogle regarding a Town Board quorum at the Codes Committee meetings, the committee had adjourned until the problem was resolved.  After further discussion, Attorney Bogle will contact Robert Freeman at the Committee on Open Government.

6. SET 2008 TRANSFER STATION RATES: The Town Board agreed to keep the Transfer Station rates the same for 2008 on a motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

7. GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION: The following resolution was offered by Larry Clark, seconded by Joyce Hadden, as follows:
GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION #21 OF 2007

TOWN OF STANFORD

2007 BUDGET RESOLUTION

#21 of 2007
GENERAL FUND

Motion made by: Larry Clark

Seconded by: Joyce Hadden
WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2007 General Budget line items that will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the budget lines listed below for the 2007 General Budget as follows:

ACCOUNT



   INCREASE

         DECREASE

	00-01-1220-20 – Supervisor: equipment
	$ 50.00
	

	00-01-1410-20 – Town Clerk: equipment
	$ 1,580.83
	

	00-01-1410-40 – Town Clerk” contractual
	
	$ 1,580.83

	00-01-1440-40 – Engineering
	$ 16,906.40
	

	00-01-1620-20 – Buildings
	
	$ 5,000.00

	00-01-1620-40 - Buildings
	
	$ 4,000.00

	00-06-7180-40 – Recreation-Pond
	
	$ 4,956.40

	00-07-8010-41 – Cell Tower
	$ 2,179.39
	

	00-08-9010-80 – NYS Retirement
	
	$ 3,000.00


         TOTAL:     $ 20,716.62                       $ 18,537.23

REVENUES
	00-2113- - Cell Tower Transfer
	$ 2,179.39

	
	






        TOTAL:   $ 2,179.39

Roll Call Vote as follows:  Robert Cadwallader, - yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes
Resolution # 21 of 2007 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members present. 

8. BRUCE SCHOLL – RIGHT OF WAY ACCESS: Bruce Scholl’s request to access his property on Tick Tock off “Wood Road”, a Town right-of-way, was discussed.  This matter had been previously referred to both the Planning Board and the Zoning Board of Appeals, but was deemed to be a Town Board matter.  Attorney Bogle discussed several concerns with this issue, including what is referred to as a “paper street.”  After discussion, it was agreed that this might actually not be Town property, and that the Scholls should work to determine who the owner is to that strip of land through a title
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search, as well as finding out opinions of houses on “paper streets,” and get their permission.
9. ANNUAL HIGHWAY BIDS: The bid opening for the annual Highway Department materials for 2008 were opened and publicly read on Tuesday, October 9th.  On the recommendations of Highway Superintendent Jim Myers, a motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Larry Clark, to approve the award of bid for materials to the lowest responsible bidder, and allow the Highway Superintendent to purchase materials as necessary within this framework.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes. (Copies of bid results attached.)

10. HIGHWAY – OTHER: Hwy. Supt. Myers was looking into prices for a small dump truck, and would report back to the Board.

11. OTHER: Mention was made that the Town Board meetings were being aired on Cablevision on the public access channel, #21 at 9 AM on Wednesdays.  Councilwoman Stern would look into Cable vision showing it a second time during the week.


RECREATION APPOINTMENT: The Recreation Commission was in need of another member to serve as a “senior” member on the Commission, and William Homa agreed to stay on until a replacement was found.  Helen Thorpe had agreed to take over this position, so a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to appoint Mrs. Thorpe to the Recreation Commission, term ending 12/31/2011.  Mr. Homa was thanked for his participation and willingness to stay on.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.


Supervisor Tetor informed those in attendance that there would be a Hunns Lake Food Pantry Walk, sponsored by the Mid-Hudson Road Runners, on November 3rd for “Make a Difference Day.”


Councilwoman Stern stated that the Town’s website was the domain of the Town, not just of the Supervisor, and after discussion, Mr. Tetor agreed that his opening message was not appropriate and would take it off, but was hoping just to get information out to the public.  After further discussion, Mr. Tetor agreed that a policy would be written and voted on by the entire Board.

As a reminder, the Recreation Budget will be discussed during the budget workshop on Monday, Oct. 15th at 7 PM, and other departments – Town Clerk, Highway, Justices and Assessor - will be discussed on Monday, October 22nd.


The Town Board was in agreement that the DVD of this meeting be released to Cablevision for airing.


Councilwoman Stern wanted further discussion to take place on the open meetings issue at the next meeting and had prepared a resolution, which Atty. Bogle said he will look into.

A motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:11 PM was made by Larry Clark, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.








Respectfully submitted,








Ritamary Bell








Town Clerk

